
Nebraska Universal Service Advisory Board Meeting
Thursday, April 18, 2024 – 10:00 AM
The Nebraska Universal Service Advisory Board met April 18, 2024. The meeting was held as an in-person meeting with web participation.
Gene Hand, Chair of the Advisory Board, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. Chair Hand stated that a copy of the Nebraska Open Meetings Act is posted in the Commission Hearing Room and, on the Nebraska Public Service Commission website. 

The Board went through member roll call with the following Board members present announcing their in-person presence.  Ben Backus was not present.  Quorum status was established. 


Gene Hand

Christa Porter 
Al Lubeck


Andrew Vinton

Gary Needham

Rod Triplett

Tonya Mayer

Victor Kapustin
Present from the Public Service Commission were Cullen Robbins, Carrie Gans, Shana Knutson, Sallie Dietrich, Brandy Zierott, and Justin Williamson. Attending virtually were Jonathan Smith, Camelia Rogers, and Dohee Kim. 

Additional attendees included Patrick Haggerty and Chris Struebing attending in-person and Joselyn Luedtke attending virtually.

Approval of Agenda

Andrew Vinton made a motion to approve the agenda, seconded by Al Lubeck.  Upon roll call vote of all Board members present, the motion passed unanimously with Board members Hand, Porter, Lubeck, Vinton, Needham, Triplett, Mayer, and Kapustin voting in favor.
Introductions
Board members and other attendees in person, introduced themselves, providing their roles and professional backgrounds.
Election of Chair and Vice-Chair

Rod Triplett motioned to retain Gene Hand as Chair and Christa Porter as Vice-Chair, with Al Lubeck seconding the motion. Upon roll call vote of all Board members present, Hand, Porter, Lubeck, Vinton, Needham, Triplett, Mayer, and Kapustin voting in favor.
Approval of Meeting Minutes from April 23, 2023 Meeting

Gene Hand asked the Board for any edits or corrections to the meeting minutes from April 23, 2023. No response was received. Motion made by Tonya Mayer to approve the minutes, seconded by Christa Porter. Upon roll call vote of all Board members present, the motion passed unanimously with Board members Hand, Porter, Lubeck, Vinton, Needham, Triplett, Mayer, and Kapustin voting in favor.
Updates from State Broadband Director – Patrick Haggerty

In February 2022, Governor Ricketts appointed Patrick Redmond as Interim Broadband Coordinator to organize collaboration on broadband deployment, leading to the creation of the Connect Nebraska Working Group. The group coordinated federally funded broadband programs, with the Commission playing a key role. In June 2022, Governor Ricketts submitted a Letter of Intent to the National Telecommunications Information Administration (NTIA) to declare Nebraska's participation in the Broadband Equity Access and Deployment (BEAD) program and designated the Public Service Commission (Commission) as the administering agency. Following their designation, the Commission focused on planning, expanding its team, and was engaged in extensive outreach efforts. 
In January 2023, Governor Pillen established the Broadband Office via Executive Order. Patrick Redmond served as Interim Director of the NBO. During the 2023 Legislative Session, LB683 was passed, formally creating the Nebraska Broadband Office (NBO). Among other things, the NBO is statutorily required to direct the coordination among state agencies, boards, and commissions on policy matters affecting use of federal or state funding for broadband infrastructure deployment, operation, and maintenance. On June 27, 2023, Governor Pillen announced that Patrick Haggerty would be appointed as Director of the NBO.

NBO Director Patrick Haggerty provided an update to the Board. Upon assuming his role as Director of the NBO on July 17, 2023, the office has been actively expanding its team and engaging consultants and vendors to advance its initiatives. Haggerty explained that the NBO team is housed at the Nebraska Department of Transportation (NDOT).  Haggerty shares the “Director’s Suite” with Vicki Kramer, the Director of NDOT. Patrick Redmond is Deputy Director of the NBO, and the remainder of the team includes staff devoted to policy and outreach. The NBO utilizes the NDOT legal and public relation teams. 

Haggerty shared that the goals of the NBO are to be accessible, transparent, and easy to work with. The Nebraska Broadband website, Nebraska.broadband.gov, has been enhanced over time to better communicate the activities of the NBO. In addition to the information available on the website, the NBO’s primary communication with the public is held through virtual Town Halls held weekly on Thursdays at 10:00 am Central Standard Time. The various sessions are tailored at different audiences, but anyone can join. Week 1 is tailored to ISPs, week 2 for Local and Tribal Governments, and week 3 for Nonprofits & Economic Development Districts. 

The NBO engaged a consultant to assist in the development of Nebraska’s Five-Year Action Plan which was submitted to NTIA on August 11, 2023. The more detailed Initial Proposal is divided into two sections: Volume I which was due in October 2023. NTIA’s review and approval of Volume I prior to the other Initial Proposal allowed the state to begin conducting their Challenge Processes before approval (but after submission) of the full Initial Proposal. Volume II of the Initial Proposal was due on December 27, 2023, which the NBO submitted ahead of the deadline, on December 22, 2023. In February 2024, the NBO received notification that the previously submitted Volume I was approved. 
As mapping efforts continue on the national, state, and local levels, the NBO has worked to further enhance the Nebraska Broadband Availability Map. As can be expected, the number of locations that are reflected as being either unserved or underserved has shifted over time. In July 2023, the estimated count of un/underserved locations in Nebraska was roughly 111,000, but following additional deployment activities along with mapping updates, Haggerty reported that they estimate the current count of un/underserved locations at 25,000. The NBO believes that the $405 million in BEAD funding should be able to reach all un/underserved locations in Nebraska, with roughly $70 million remaining to fund deployment to Community Anchor Institutions (CAIs). The NBO has determined that they will use the traditional definition of a CAI for BEAD purposes.  
Haggerty shared that following the challenge process for the Federal Broadband Map, the NTIA also requires the states to undertake their own challenge process. The purpose of the NBO challenge process is to ensure the accuracy of the Nebraska Broadband Availability Map. In preparation for the NBO’s challenge process, the Nebraska Broadband Map was updated and further enhanced by removing layers for ease of use by the public. The NTIA restricted challenges to be filed only by local or tribal governments, internet service providers, and nonprofits. In an effort to make the challenge process more accessible, the NBO developed a team of “advocates” responsible for working with those unable to file a challenge on their own behalf. The NBO’s accepted challenges from March 15, 2025 - April 14, 2024. They received approx. 14,000 challenges, some of which were challenges filed for areas of the state, in all there were approx. 32,000 challenged locations in total. 

As of Monday, April 15, 2024, the challenge process is in the rebuttal phase in which ISPs named in a challenge will be notified and will have 30 calendar days to rebut. The NBO will adjudicate challenges, then will submit amendments to NTIA. There will then be an approval phase where NTIA reviews and approves any amendments to the map. 

The NBO has worked with a vendor to develop an “Optimization Tool” in which project areas will be pre-defined along with a cost per passing median. ISPs wishing to submit for projects would be required to serve the entire project area. 
The NBO aims to collect letters of interest from ISPs for participation in the BEAD program by the end of the year. They will require certain information from potential participants to accompany the letters of interest, including risk assessment, financial, technical, etc. The information will be reviewed to determine whether an ISP is deemed eligible for participation in the Nebraska BEAD program. 

The NBO expects to submit the Final Proposal to NTIA by February 2025. The 4-year implementation period with construction of BEAD projects is expected to begin in 2025 through 2029. However, the NBO plans to offer additional scoring points to entities capable of earlier deployment. As deployment initiates in 2025, the NBO will transition to performance management focused on cost and commitments. The NTIA has a close out period which will go from 2029-2031, leading to the final expiration of the BEAD program in 2032. 
Broadband Updates:


a. Broadband Bridge Program
Cullen began by outlining the progress of the Nebraska Broadband Bridge Program, which is primarily funded by state general funds amounting to $20 million annually. This program mandates a minimum service of 100/100 Mbps and prioritizes Unserved areas over Underserved ones. Cullen detailed the completion of three grant cycles, highlighting the number of applications approved and the corresponding reach to Unserved and Underserved locations in each cycle:

· Year 1 (2021): 61 applications approved, reaching 1,765 Unserved locations and 10,875 Underserved locations.

· Year 2 (2022): 37 applications approved, reaching 2,178 Unserved locations and 260 Underserved locations.

· Year 3 (2023): 22 applications approved, reaching 1,488 Unserved locations and 342 Underserved locations.
· Year 4 (2024): The Commission opened a proceeding in docket C-5561 on February 6, 2024, seeking comments and subsequently held a hearing on March 26, 2024. Currently the procedural schedule has the application period beginning on June 17, 2024, with awards expected to be announced by January 2025. Information regarding broadband deployments awards made by the Commission is shared with the NBO on an ongoing basis.
b. Capital Projects Fund
Cullen provided an update on Capital Projects Fund (CPF) to the Board. Robbins explained that these funds originate from the US Department of Treasury and are distributed through the Nebraska Broadband Bridge program. There was a statutory requirement to separate awards by Congressional District:

· Grant Cycle 1 (2023): 

· Congressional District 1: $40.3 million awarded, reaching 627 Unserved locations and 2,387 Underserved locations.

· Congressional District 3 (In towns only): $21 million awarded, reaching 173 Unserved locations and 3,562 Underserved locations.

· Grant Cycle 2 (2024): 

· Congressional District 3: 60 applications received, still in review phase with awards anticipated to be announced June 4, 2024.
For Grant Cycle 1, Commission staff has transitioned to grant management activities including monitoring project status, ongoing risk assessment, financial reporting, and other compliance matters. 
Legislative Update – 2024 Session
Cullen Robbins updated the Board on Legislative actions with summaries of LB1031, LB61, LB1413, and LB607, detailing their respective statuses and implications for broadband initiatives.
LB1031, signed into law by the Governor on April 15th, mandates that the Public Service Commission only offer ongoing High Cost Support from the NUSF to locations capable of receiving a minimum broadband service of 100/20 Mbps. It also permits support for locations with a "federally enforceable commitment" for deploying such speeds until January 1, 2029. Additionally, it introduces dark fiber language similar to that in LB61.

LB61, signed into law by the Governor on March 18th, allows political subdivisions of the state to lease dark fiber if all locations to be served are unserved. It specifies that the lease rate must adhere to or exceed the safe harbor rate established by the PSC. Challenges to these leases can be filed under certain conditions. The bill also places limitations on the use of revenues derived from these leases and removes the requirement to remit 50% of profits to the NUSF, though its impact on the NUSF is considered minimal (approx. $30,000 per year into the NUSF). 
LB1413, signed into law by the Governor on April 1st, originally intended to transfer significant amounts from the NUSF to the General Fund, which was assumed to incorporate historical interest earned on the fund over many years. However, subsequent amendments led to the final version of the bill, which mandates that as of June 30, 2025, all earnings on the NUSF, less any transfers made for the 211 Cash Fund in the fiscal year, will be transferred to the General Fund.

LB607, signed into law by the Governor on April 2nd, eliminates the limit on grants for the 211 Information and Referral Network, which was previously capped at $955K. It was mentioned in LB1413 that transfers from the NUSF to the General Fund were already in statute for amounts exceeding $955K. Originally, LB607 aimed to switch these transfers to General Funds, but amended versions removed this change.

Schools and/or Library Updates:

a. Schools Report:  
Gary Needham reported on grades K-12 E-rate Funding for the funding year of 2024.  

Under Category 1, (Data Transmissions and/or Internet Access), Nebraska public schools had 100% application completion prior to the deadline on March 27, 2024.  The K-12 public, private, ESUs and consortiums requested funding for a total of $7,640,721.98, of which Funding Request Number (FRNs) totaled 481.
Under Category 2, (Internal Connections), Nebraska K-12 public and private schools, totaling 256, applied for a total of $8,794,566.43 for Funding Year 2024, which is the fourth year of a 5-year budget cycle.  Of those applications many schools applied for firewalls, switches and access points for consistent connectivity to classrooms.  FY24 E-Rate is the first year to fund Wi-Fi on buses.  FRNs totaled 506.  

For both Category 2 applications received, Mr. Needham broke down the total into internal connections (IC), managed internal Broadband Services (MIBS) and basic maintenance of Internal Connections (BMIC).
Four schools in northeast Nebraska received zero bids for Category 1 services on the FY24 State RFP.  Those schools are:  Boyd County Schools, Spencer, NE, Chambers Public School District, Chambers, NE, Walthill Public School District, Walthill, NE and Wheeler Central Public Schools, Bartlett, NE.  Network Nebraska Engineers installed a new aggregation point in Norfolk, NE in the Fall of 2023 in hopes that it would draw new vendors and reduce prices.  Unfortunately, the new pricing ranged from $800.00/month (1 Gbps) up to $2,534.00/month (250 Mbps).  Becca Kingery, Educational IT Manager 
at the Nebraska Office of CIO negotiated with the current vendors on behalf of these schools, however the prices remained high for low bandwidth speeds.  Mr. Needham is hopeful the Federal NTIA grant will help bring new vendors to the area.  Additionally, part of the issue is the last-mile companies that cannot go above certain speeds other schools in Nebraska are experiencing.  
Cybersecurity is a big challenge for Nebraska K-12 schools as noted in the National Ed Tech Plan.  All ESUs were able to secure funding through 3 federal government grants in 2022.  The first grant focuses on improving staff knowledge and coordinating security; the second grant improves security through network scans and recommended policies to administrators, and the third and smallest grant helps the ESUCC create a security self-assessment system specifically for K-12 schools.
Mr. Needham concluded his report by saying K-12 education is taking advantage of E-Rates.  Trying to find ways to streamline processes and bring down the cost of internet in schools will be the main push in FY25.  Collaborating as groups across the State to help K-12 education maintain a safe and reliable place to learn, while making cost effective decisions for schools.
b. Libraries Report: 
Christa Porter reported that USAC has not released the first wave of Funding Commitment Decision Letters (FCDLs) for E-rate Funding Year 2024.  57 libraries are in the application wave ready status, meaning, they will be in the first wave for approval.  All total, 74 libraries applied for a total of $307,536.01 in internet funding, 2 applied for special fiber construction and 3 libraries applied for internal connectivity. 

The Fiber Special Construction using state matching funding from the Public Service Commission, approved applications from Bancroft, Bayard, Beatrice, Clay Center, Verdigre and Wymore in 2021, for a total of $74,724.50.   In 2022, applications from Fairmont, Kimball and Lodgepole libraries were approved for a total of $49,946.40.   In 2023, three more libraries were approved – Gibbon, North Loup and Wausa (Lied Lincoln Township Library) for a total of $5,574.00 

For 2024, 2 additional libraries have applied – Exeter and Hildreth.  
Ms. Porter continued to report that the Nebraska Library Commission has been awarded $53,500.00 from Medica Insurance Company to purchase and install or, upgrade networking equipment in rural public libraries.  The funding provided by Medica will aide in improving internet access and digital equity for these communities.  Andrew ‘Sherm’ Sherman, IT Specialist at the NLC is in charge of contacting libraries and assisting them with decision making and installation.  Tekamah and Ponca libraries have been upgraded thus far.  

Discussion was then held on challenges that the libraries are facing with connectivity.  Many libraries who qualify for funding to install internal connections, face a huge dilemma in affording a vendor’s monthly maintenance costs.  

PSC NUSF Program Reports:
a. NUSF Remittances/Fund Balance Report – 
Carrie Gans presented the NUSF Remittances and Fund Balance Report to the Board, offering insights into the 2024 NUSF Budget and the current fund balance, including planned transfers and commitments for the year.

The current NUSF fund balance as of the end of February 2024 was reported at $129,259,140, of which $119,330,000 are committed to ongoing programs and projects awaiting reimbursement, leaving a remainder of $7,985,000 available. There is a planned transfer of $1,475,000 from the NUSF fund for the 211 cash fund scheduled for July 1, 2024. There have been some commitments in 2024 that are not yet factored into the overall committed funds total. Operating expenses of program and administration would also come out of the remaining funds. 

b. NUSF Program Updates
i. Nebraska Telephone Assistance Program (NTAP)
Carrie Gans informed the Board that the Commission still administers the Nebraska Telephone Assistance Program (NTAP), which provides supplemental support to eligible low-income Nebraskans also participating in the Federal Lifeline program. Participation in this program has decreased over the years, with $200,000 per year currently budgeted for this program.

ii. NUSF-99 and NUSF-108 High-Cost Program 
NUSF-108 Rate-of-Return (RoR) Carriers – We have continued with the approach to high cost where RoR carriers receive ongoing support for the areas they have already built to, with some buildout support provided to reach areas that still lack service.

NUSF-99 Price Cap (PC) Carriers – For PC carriers, we provided 10% of allocated funding as ongoing support but are requiring that PC carriers provide reports on expected use of the funds in order to receive that support. We expect that the broadband deployment support (BDS) portion will go almost entirely unused in 2024 by the PC carriers, except for some funding for CenturyLink’s Fullerton project. That funding will be made available either for a rural based plan submission or towards a future reverse auction.

iii. NUSF-131 – Reverse Auctions

Carrie Gans reported to the Board that the second iteration of a state-run NUSF reverse auction was successfully completed in 2024. The auction featured areas traditionally served by Frontier and Windstream. Nine participants submitted bids, and ultimately, four entities—Great Plains, Hamilton Consortium, Midstates Data Transport, and Pinpoint—were awarded bids. In the Frontier territories, approximately $15.2 million of the available $15.99 million was allocated, benefitting around 854 households. In Windstream territories, approximately $5.7 million of the available $5.8 million was allocated, reaching around 304 households.
iv. NUSF-92 – Wireless Tower Program

Carrie Gans provided an updated to the Board regarding the NUSF-92 Wireless Tower Program. In 2023, only one provider participated in the program due to statutes prohibiting support to companies utilizing equipment deemed a security threat by the FCC. Consequently, US Cellular was awarded $3.4 million for the construction of six tower sites.

On November 7, 2023, the Commission opened a docket NUSF-92 PO 14 to explore potential modifications for the program in 2024 including consideration for changes to the payment structure and density threshold calculations ensuring tower builds are continued in rural areas. Subsequently, findings and conclusions were entered in an order dated January 9, 2024. Following this, on April 9, 2024, the Commission introduced NUSF-92 PO 15 announcing the 2024 application window would open on May 1, 2024, with applications due by June 17, 2024. 
v. NUSF-57 – Telehealth

Carrie Gans reported that the Commission has supported telehealth services since 2005. In 2021, the Commission modified the Nebraska Telehealth program to incorporate changes made by the FCC, particularly the expansion of the federal Rural Healthcare Program to include a new subprogram, Healthcare Connect Fund (HCF). Under the FCC's HCF program, eligible healthcare providers and consortia can receive a 65% discount on eligible broadband services and facilities. The NUSF-57 Nebraska Telehealth program mirrors the federal Healthcare Connect Fund (HCF), offering supplemental support to eligible providers by providing 25% of eligible costs. 

Participation in the NUSF-57 Telehealth program has increased year over year. 

· In 2021, 153 applications received with 146 approved and $415,579 in funding commitments. 
· In 2022, 228 applications received with $558,028 in requested grant funds. 
· In 2023, 441 applications received for $1,602,036.18 in requested grant funds. 

· In 2024, $1.75M in NUSF funds have been budgeted for the Nebraska Telehealth Program. 
The FCC initially set the FY2024 deadline for April 1, 2024, but later extended it to May 1, 2024. Typically, the NUSF-57 filing deadline closes 15 business days after the FCC filing window. However, a request for a 60-business-day extension for FY2024 was received and granted by the Commission. As a result, the NUSF-57 filing window for FY2024 is extended to July 29, 2024. Qualified healthcare providers interested in support through the Nebraska Telehealth Program now have until July 29, 2024, to apply.
vi. NUSF-117 – E-Rate Special Construction Matching Fund
Carrie Gans provided a report on the NUSF-117 E-Rate Special Construction Matching Fund Program. The NUSF-117 E-Rate program is supplemental and secondary to the FCC’s E-Rate program, which provides discounts ranging from 20% to 90% of eligible costs, depending upon several factors that assess need. The FCC’s program will provide additional special construction match of up to 10%. 

The Commission initiated the NUSF-117 E-Rate Special Construction Matching Fund Program in 2019, allocating $1 million for program years 2021 through 2024 and provided up to 10% match for eligible special construction fiber builds, in an effort to leverage the additional federal match. The NUSF-117 program is intended to offer supplemental assistance to libraries and schools in acquiring broadband by covering the costs of new fiber construction for those currently lacking fiber connectivity.


In response to low utilization, the Commission entered an order on April 11, 2023, to explore modifications to the program. In an order entered October 11, 2023, the Commission extended the E-Rate Special Construction Matching Program indefinitely and removed the 10% state match cap, ensuring all eligible costs for new fiber special construction projects are covered, but not to exceed 100% of total eligible costs. Through the 2024 program year, only $51,801.82 of the $1M available has been allocated to projects, leaving $948,198.18 available for allocation.

Participation in the program since inception is as follows: 

· In 2021, the Commission received 7 applications: Verdigre Public Library, Bayard Public Library, Clay Center Public Library, Bancroft Public Library, Beatrice Public Library, Wymore Public Library, Southwest Public Schools. All were approved for NUSF-117 funding, with the total commitment of $11,856.68. 

· In 2022 - the Commission received 3 applications: Nancy Fawcett Memorial Library, Consortium Lead: State of Nebraska Office of the CIO, on behalf of Fairmont Public Library, Kimball Public Library. All were approved for NUSF-117 funding, with the total NUSF commitment of $5,849.60.

· In 2023 - the Commission received 5 applications; 4 were approved for NUSF-117 funding: Aquinas Catholic Schools, Gibbon Public Library, Lied Lincoln Township Library, North Loup Public Library, with the total commitment of $4,303.56.

· In 2024 - the Commission received 3 applications (2 libraries; 1 school): Exeter Public Library Village of Exeter, Hildreth Public Library, Christ the King in Omaha. All were approved for NUSF-117 funding, with the total NUSF commitment of $29,791.98.

Discussion was held on the federal discount structure. Gary Needham provided added insights on how the federal discount structure applies to schools, while Christa Porter provided insights on its application to libraries. Additional discussion took place in relation to continued challenges some entities face for participation in the program. Currently, on the state level, the NUSF-117 E-rate discount is only applicable for the construction of a new fiber connection. There have been some entities when getting bids for the new special construction discounts, that found they could not afford the ongoing monthly costs which were in some cases upwards of $500 per month. 
High-Cost Reform - NUSF-139
Carrie Gans explained the High-Cost program is due to be updated and modified. The Commission has initiated a proceeding in NUSF-139 to explore potential changes to the role and structure of the NUSF in light of evolving broadband initiatives and funding mechanisms. Considering that BEAD and Enhanced A-CAM when combined are expected to reach 100% of eligible areas with broadband by 2029. The Commission is currently assessing whether the NUSF should primarily function as a maintenance or ongoing support fund in the future. Additionally, they are examining whether certain aspects of the process have become outdated and are due for modernization.
NUSF-4 – Discussion and Action for Recommendation of the NUSF Surcharge 
Carrie Gans brought the Board’s attention back to the NUSF Remittances and Fund Balance Report, focusing on the recommendation concerning the NUSF surcharge to be set in NUSF-4. Gans noted that current adequacy of funds to support existing programs and recommends completing a thorough assessment before any surcharge adjustments are made, particularly in light of the uncertainty of the impact of modifications through NUSF-139 and significant broadband deployment initiatives through existing programs, BEAD, and Enhanced A-CAM. Regardless, there will likely be a need to make support available for maintenance to sustain broadband deployment success statewide. 
The committed balance of $119,330,000 is the amount approved by the Commission to be allocated for specific programs, but not yet disbursed. The committed balance is impacted by the reimbursement methodology in place for the larger grant programs. Typically, carriers must first incur costs for the build-out and submit documentation of the costs before the Commission will disburse funds. Since many projects have a multi-year build-out, some projects may be reimbursed over several years. As reimbursement requests are approved, the committed balance amount would decrease. The uncommitted balance is currently $7,985,000 which includes dollars used to pay operating and administrative costs and smaller NUSF programs previously discussed. 
Al Lubeck made a motion to recommend to the Commission that the current surcharge rate of $1.75 per line for business and residential customers be retained. Rod Triplett seconded the motion. Upon roll call vote of Board members Hand, Porter, Lubeck, Vinton, Needham, Triplett, Mayer, and Kapustin voting in favor.
Other Business
No other business was discussed. 

Public Comments

Gene Hand invited the public to address the Board. No public comments were received. 
Adjourn

Tonya Mayer made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Christa Porter. Upon roll call vote of all Board members present, Hand, Porter, Lubeck, Vinton, Needham, Triplett, Mayer, and Kapustin voting in favor. The meeting adjourned at 11:43 a.m.
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